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27 October 2016

LICENSING COMMITTEE

A meeting of the Licensing Committee will be held at 10.00 am on Monday 7 November 2016 
in The Olympic Room, Aylesbury Vale District Council, The Gateway, Gatehouse Road, 
Aylesbury, HP19 8FF, when your attendance is requested.

Contact Officer for meeting arrangements: Alice Fisher; afisher@aylesburyvaledc.gov.uk;

Membership: Councillors: J Brandis (Chairman), M Hawkett (Vice-Chairman), P Cooper, 
A Harrison, A Huxley, S Lambert, T Mills, G Powell, S Renshell, B Russel and 
Sir Beville Stanier Bt (ex-Officio)

AGENDA

1. APOLOGIES 

2. TEMPORARY CHANGES TO MEMBERSHIP 

Any changes will be reported at the meeting.

3. MINUTES (Pages 3 - 4)

To approve as a correct record the Minutes of the meeting held on 5 September, 2016, 
attached as an appendix.

4. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

Members to declare any interests.

5. CREATING A RURAL HACKNEY CARRIAGE TARIFF (Pages 5 - 10)

To consider the attached report.

Contact Officer:  Kyle Bennett (01296) 585385





Licensing Committee

5 SEPTEMBER 2016

PRESENT: Councillor J Brandis (Chairman); Councillors M Hawkett (Vice-Chairman), 
P Cooper, A Harrison, A Huxley, S Lambert, G Powell, S Renshell and 
Sir Beville Stanier Bt (ex-Officio)

APOLOGIES: Councillor T Mills

1. TEMPORARY CHANGES TO MEMBERSHIP 

There were none.

2. MINUTES 

RESOLVED –

That the minutes of the meeting held on 4 July 2016 be approved as a correct record.

3. ANIMAL LICENSING POLICY 

It was reported that AVDC’s Licensing services were responsible for licensing a number 
of animal related activities. These included kennels and catteries, riding establishments, 
pet shops, businesses involved in the breeding of dogs, the keeping of “dangerous wild 
animals” and zoos.

Each type of licence was determined by its own legislative background and there were 
similarities in the licensing regime for each. The various legislation was listed in the 
introduction to the draft policy, which was in itself attached to the officer’s report as an 
appendix. Although not fully enacted at this time, the Animal Welfare Act 2006 also 
consolidated a common approach to all animal related businesses. 

Although it was not a legal requirement for the Council to produce such a document, it 
was considered good practice and helpful for the Council to consolidate its current 
structures and procedures in relation to animal related licences into one document. This 
also gave the Council the opportunity to update all the standard conditions consistent 
with current Codes of Practice and industry standards, and at the same time 
acknowledge the current and future impact of the Animal Welfare Act 2006.

The draft policy set out the law and principles of licensing, and incorporated the 
overarching nature of the Animal Welfare Act, 2006. It also set out the requirements for 
each type of licence, with standard conditions appended to it. 

The proposed standard conditions for animal boarding establishments (kennels and 
Catteries) followed the latest recommendations from the Chartered Institute of 
Environmental Health. However, it was acknowledged that a number of long standing 
businesses would not immediately be able to meet the proposed new conditions. They 
had been inspected by a veterinary surgeon and Council officers in the past and were 
not considered to be a threat to animal welfare. The draft policy proposed an exemption 
for existing businesses with a caveat that any alteration should meet the new standards 
and should the business be sold or change hands, the new licensee be given five years 
to bring the establishment in line with the new standards.

However, there had been opposition during the consultation to the above suggestion in 
that it could create two standards and would not achieve the objective of improving 



conditions across the Vale. It was acknowledged that there would be some businesses 
adversely affected by the new conditions, however this would need to be balanced 
against the need to ensure all licensed premises comply with current industry standards.

It was recommended that a transitional period be introduced for those premises that 
could not immediately meet all the conditions, particularly in respect to the physical size 
of accommodation after which time all premises would need to be compliant. It had been 
proposed that officers undertake an impact assessment and bring a recommendation 
back to the licensing committee in due course and that Paragraph 3.3.4 of the draft 
policy be re-drafted to reflect this. However, whilst Members agreed that a transition 
period would be reasonable, a prolonged timescale would result in an unacceptable two 
tier system. There was some discussion as to what would be a reasonable timescale 
and it was agreed that three years should be the maximum time allowed and this be 
reflected in the resolution below. 

The draft policy also proposed that riding establishments had a safeguarding procedure 
in place. The Riding Establishments Acts did stipulate a suitability requirement but this 
only related to qualifications and/or experience in relation to horses.

The draft policy had been posted on the Council’s website and all existing licensees had 
been invited to comment. Five responses were received and these had been attached 
as an appendix to the draft policy. Advice was sought from a veterinary surgeon in 
relation to two of the comments; one of which was attached in full as an appendix to the 
report.

Members suggested a number of minor amendments to the policy and sought 
clarification on a number of points. These related to the following:-

Animal Boarding Establishments Act, 1963 – the original Act had not included dog 
walkers and groomers who may also offer some degree of day care/boarding. 

Dog Breeding Establishments – it was acknowledged that there were problems with 
dogs being bred outside the UK and then being sold here via the internet or by other 
means which was difficult to control by licence.

Zoos – there were two establishments in the Vale classed as a Zoo. Both were well run 
and posed no problems. Both establishments excelled at conservation as confirmed by 
their most recent inspections by a Sate Vet.

A number of minor changes and queries were also suggested regarding the conditions 
for the various types of licences and officers would incorporate these into the final 
policy.

RESOLVED –

1. That the Licensing Committee agreed the Animal Licensing Policy including the 
changes as set out in the schedule of responses to the policy and those 
suggested by Members of the Licensing Committee;

2. That all animal boarding premises be allowed a transition period of three years to 
comply with the new requirements specifically relating to the size of 
accommodation and that this decision will be deferred until officers had carried 
out an impact assessment on existing licensed boarding establishments.

3. That the Cabinet Member for Environment and Waste be asked to approve the 
final Animal Licensing Policy for AVDC.



Licensing Committee 
7 November 2016 

CREATING A RURAL HACKNEY CARRIAGE TARIFF  

1 Purpose 
1.1 To consider a request from the Rural Hackney Carriage Association to create 

a new hackney carriage tariff for the rural Hackney Carriage trade. 

2 Recommendations 
 
2.1 That the Licensing Manager be authorised to conduct the statutory 

consultation in accordance with Section 65 of the Local Government 
(Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 in respect to the proposed new tariff as 
set out in Appendix 2 to this report 

 
2.2 That, if no objections are received, the Licensing Manager is authorised to 

adopt the new tariff for the Rural zone. 
 
2.3 That, if any objections are received and not withdrawn, they are reported to 

this Committee for further consideration.   
 

3 Supporting information 
 

3.1 The present tariff for hackney carriage fares were set by Licensing Committee 
in April 2010.  Until now,  no application had been made for an increase in 
fares by the Aylesbury Vale Hackney Carriage Association, or the Rural 
Hackney Carriage Association, despite year on year increases in the costs of 
vehicle insurance over this period.   
 

3.2 Local authorities have the power to set fares for hackney carriages under 
section 65 of the Local government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976. In 
varying the fares the Council must publish in at least one local newspaper the 
proposed tariff for a period of not less than 14 days and invite objections. A 
copy of the notice shall also be available for inspection at the council offices. 
 

3.3 In 2016 The Rural Hackney Carriage Association  proposed a new tariff be 
introduced specifically for the rural taxis.  The rural taxis are purpose built 
wheelchair access taxis that cover the whole of the Vale of Aylesbury but are 
not permitted to ply for hire in Aylesbury town centre.  They are a vital group 
that provide a full suite of disability assistance in purpose built vehicles. 
 

3.4 As the name implies, these rural vehicles cover a very large area of the vale 
and can travel a significant distance to accommodate a journey that could be 
potentially quite short.  The fare can only be started once the passenger is on 
board and therefor many jobs result in what is called “dead” mileage, travel to 
the hirers home or start point of the journey and then return mileage after the 
hire is complete.  The increase in fares for the rural Hackney Carriage trade 
would help to offset the fuel costs involved in covering such a large area. 
 

3.5 With the year on year increase in costs to insure the vehicles and the 
aforementioned “dead mileage”, the association are proposing an increase in 
the incremental rates of the fare. Appendix 1 details the proposed new Tariff 
structure.  The initial hire cost remains the same, however the incremental 
charge based on additional distance or waiting time after the initial charge 



period is to increase from 10p to 20p and the articles of luggage and 
additional people increases from 10p to 25p and £1.20 to £1.60 respectively. 
 

3.6 The hackney carriage proprietors have discretion to charge less than is 
displayed on the meter and would exercise this discretion in order to ensure 
short journeys from central locations are not unduly excessive, however it 
would be important to detail to committee that Aylesbury Vale continue to 
maintain one the cheapest fares for a average 2 mile journey when compared 
to the tariffs of other authorities. Appendix 2 shows the current cost of the 
Hackney Carriage Tariff compared to all other authorities, currently in position 
359 out of all 365 councils. 
  

3.7 The existing and proposed rural Tariff’s are set out in Appendix 1.  
 
3.8 Once agreed, these tariffs are calibrated on to the taxi meter, which 

automatically calculates the fare depending on the journey distance, time of 
day and other criteria indicated.  The meter would be “calendar controlled” 
which ensures that the tariff is set within the meter itself and cannot be altered 
by the driver. This is in line with our current town centre based Hackney 
Carriage vehicles. 

 
3.9 This would be a creation of a separate tariff for the Rural Hackneys and would 

not change the current tariff set for the 50 town based Hackney Carriage 
licensed vehicles. This creation of a second tariff would recognise the subtle 
difference in the working patterns between town and rural based Hackney 
Carriage trades. 

4 Options considered 
4.1 This report has been prepared in response to a request from the Rural 

Hackney Carriage trade. In order to facilitate their request the authority are 
required to follow a statutory procedure. There are no other options available.   

5 Reasons for Recommendation 
5.1 The rise in fare tariffs for the rural Hackney Carriage trade of Aylesbury is at 

the request of the Rural Hackney Carriage Association, and puts the local 
trade in line with tariffs across the country and assists with the various 
changes the trade has committed to.  

6 Resource implications 
6.1 There are financial implications in placing an advert in a local paper. These 

can be contained within the 2016/2017 budget . 

7 Response to Key Aims and Outcomes 
7.1 The rise in tariffs addresses the key aim for the local economy in that it 

generates income to support the continued development of the taxi service 
and further supports the infrastructure for the local economy.  

 
Contact Officer Kyle Bennett – 01296 585385 
Background Documents None 
 



AYLESBURY VALE DISTRICT COUNCIL

                                                    (Appendix 1)

LOCAL GOVERNMENT (MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS) 
ACT 1976 FARES FOR HACKNEY CARRIAGES

Aylesbury Vale District Council GIVES NOTICE under Section 65 (2) (a) of the above Act of its decision to vary the fares of Hackney Carriages within the district as shown.

Current Hackney Carriage Tariff August 2010

MILEAGE – TARIFF 1 CHARGES EXTRA CHARGES – TARIFF 2 CHARGES

If the distance does not exceed £3.00 For hiring between 11:00pm till 5.30 am 25% extra for 
1 mile for the whole distance Monday to Sunday total rate of 

additional fare
If the distance exceeds 1 mile £3.00 EXTRA CHARGES - TARIFF 3
for the first mile

For hiring between 6.00pm 24th December till 5.30am 50% extra for
Total journey, less than 5 miles £0.10 27th December and 6.00pm 31st December till 5.30am total rate of
For the subsequent 1/13 of the 2nd January additional fare
Mile, or uncompleted part thereof

EXTRA CHARGE
Journey over 5 miles £0.10
For the subsequent 1/16 of the mile, (A) For each article of luggage in excess of £0.10
Or uncompleted part thereof 2 conveyed in compartment of carriage      

WAITING TIME (B) For each person in excess of four persons £1.20

For each period of 40 seconds or £0.10 At all times the starting fare is £3.00
Uncompleted part thereof



Proposed Hackney Carriage Tariff 2016

MILEAGE – TARIFF 1 CHARGES EXTRA CHARGES – TARIFF 2 CHARGES

If the distance does not exceed £3.00 For hiring between 11:00pm till 5.30 am 25% extra for 
1 mile for the whole distance Monday to Sunday total rate of 

additional fare
If the distance exceeds 1 mile £3.00 EXTRA CHARGES - TARIFF 3
for the first mile

For hiring between 6.00pm 24th December till 5.30am 50% extra for
Total journey, less than 5 miles £0.20 27th December and 6.00pm 31st December till 5.30am total rate of
For the subsequent 1/13 of the 2nd January additional fare
Mile, or uncompleted part thereof

EXTRA CHARGE
Journey over 5 miles £0.20
For the subsequent 1/16 of the mile, (A) For each article of luggage in excess of £0.25
Or uncompleted part thereof 2 conveyed in compartment of carriage      

WAITING TIME (B) For each person in excess of four persons £1.60

For each period of 40 seconds or £0.20 At all times the starting fare is £3.00
Uncompleted part thereof
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